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I. Introduction 
 
Andrew Jenson states, 
 
“On April 6, 1839, Joseph Smith, jun. and fellow prisoners 
were started from Liberty jail, to Gallatin, Daviess 
County, Missouri, where they arrived on the 8th, and were 
again subjected to a mock trial before a drunken court and 
jury. 
 
“On April 15th, Joseph Smith jun., and fellow prisoners, 
started from Daviess towards Boone County, Missouri, under 
a change of venue.” (Church Chronology. Compiled by Andrew 
Jenson. Salt Lake City: The Deseret News, 1899, [Second 
Edition, Revised and Enlarged, 1914], 16). 
 
Carter E. Grant states, 
 
“On April 16, while the county officers were conducting the 
Prophet and some of his brethren a hundred miles 
southeastward from Gallatin, Daviess County, toward Boone 
County for a new trial, the sheriff and four guards (the 
second night out), acting under instructions from Judge 
Thomas C. Birch, allowed the five prisoners to escape. 
 
“Two of us mounted the horses, continues Hyrum’s narrative, 
and the other three started on foot, and we took our change 
of venue for the State of Illinois, and in the course of 
nine or ten days arrived safely at Quincy, Adams County, 
where we found our families in a state of poverty, although 
in good health.”  
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“On July 4, 1839—-a day of freedom—-Parley P. Pratt and 
fellow prisoners made their escape from the Columbia Jail 
and, a few week later, joined with their families in 
Illinois.” (The Kingdom of God Restored. Salt Lake City: 
Deseret Book Co., 1956, 247). 
 
The above account indicates how the Prophet Joseph Smith 
and those who had been imprisoned in Missouri, were able to 
join their families in Illinois. 
 
We turn our attention now to the expulsion of the Saints 
from Missouri that took place concurrently with the 
imprisonment of Joseph and others at Richmond and Liberty, 
Missouri. 
 
Sean J. Cannon states, 
 
“With Joseph Smith in jail, it fell to Brigham Young, Heber 
C. Kimball, and Edward Partridge to protect Mormon 
interests in Missouri. Attempts to petition the Missouri 
legislature to permit the Saints to remain without further 
reprisals were unsuccessful…After consolidating in Far 
West, Church members began to leave Missouri in November 
[1838]…By mid-April, 1839, [even the most indigent] had 
left Far West. 
 
“Some families made the entire trek [of 200 miles] 
barefoot, while others attempted to wrap their feet in rags 
to protect them from the frozen earth. Despite the 
hospitality of some Missourians who offered their homes to 
refugees, many Mormons were forced to eat and sleep on the 
frozen ground. During February and March, [1839], 130 
families found themselves stranded on the west bank of the 
Mississippi, opposite Quincy, unable to cross the river 
because of ice floes.” (“Expulsion From Missouri,” in 
Historical Atlas Of Mormonism. Edited by S. Kent Brown, 
Donald Q. Cannon, and Richard H. Jackson. New York: Simon & 
Schuster, 1994, 48). 
 
Church History in the Fulness of Times states, 
 
“For Emma Smith, the months after Joseph’s arrest were 
especially trying. In February 1839, a neighbor, Jonathan 
Holman, helped her place her four children and her meager 
belongings into a straw-lined wagon pulled by two horses. 
On the evening prior to her departure she received from 
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Miss Ann Scott, the priceless manuscripts of her husband’s 
‘translation’ of the Bible. James Mulholland, the Prophet’s 
secretary, had given the papers to Ann for safekeeping, 
thinking that the mob might not search a woman. Ann had 
made two cotton bags to hold the documents. Emma used these 
same cotton bags to carry the manuscripts from Missouri to 
Illinois, tying them under her long skirt. 
 
“When the party arrived at the Mississippi they found the 
river frozen over. Rather than risk the weight of the 
wagon, Emma walked across the ice holding two children, 
with the other clinging to her skirt. They finally arrived 
safely at the outskirts of the village of Quincy, Illinois, 
where Emma lived until Joseph’s release.” (Church History 
in the Fulness of Times. Salt Lake City: The Church of 
Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1989, 213).     
 
Our Heritage states, 
 
“[Under the leadership of Brigham Young], over 8,000 Saints 
crossed from Missouri east into Illinois to escape the 
extermination order. They were forced to leave in the cold 
of winter,…they suffered greatly.” (Our Heritage. Salt Lake 
City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 
1996, 51). 
 
II. The Saints Sought Refuge in Illinois 
 
Susan Easton Black states, 
 
“Early Quincy residents compassionately cared for Mormon 
exiles from Missouri, as one would care for an enduring 
friend…Citizens of Quincy disregarded religious differences 
and embraced downcast Mormons crossing the Mississippi 
River. The solicitous reception by Quincyans during the 
winter of 1838-1839 is unparalleled in the annals of 
Mormonism and has never been forgotten. It has become a 
legacy that epitomizes all that is good in people.  
 
“So many religious exiles came to Quincy that soon refugees 
outnumbered Quincyans by more than three to one. By April 
1839 Quincy’s homes were bulging with refugees and make-
shift tents covered Washington Park. 
 
[Two examples are noteworthy of mention]. Wandle Mace 
offered his house to the suffering Mormons ‘Many of the 
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Saints were glad to find shelter in my house from the 
storms,’ wrote Mace. ‘Many nights the floors, upstairs and 
down, were covered with beds so close it was impossible to 
set a foot anywhere without stepping upon someone’s bed. 
Quincyan Esaias Edwards also offered his house: ‘I found 
some of those unfortunate individuals camped out in the 
snowstorm and was filled with compassion towards them. And 
I told them if they would come home with me that I would 
receive them into my house.’ The kindness offered by Mace 
and Edwards was mirrored again and again by other citizens 
of Quincy. 
 
“Joseph Smith…immediately recognized [upon his arrival] and 
appreciated that ‘in our time of deep distress, [Quincyans] 
nobly came forward to our relief, and like the good 
Samaritan, poured oil into our wounds, and contributed 
liberally to our necessities. 
 
“[It was noted that] Whether food, clothing, shelter, or 
employment, the hand of mercy was evident at every turn. 
Yet, the time had come to move on—-to find homes of their 
own in what would become the city of Nauvoo.” (“Quincy—A 
City of Refuge,” in A City of Refuge: Quincy, Illinois. 
Edited by Susan Easton Black and Richard E. Bennett. 
Riverton, Utah: Millennial Press, Inc., 2000, 67, 72-75). 
 
Truly the Saints were indebted to the citizens for the 
charity they offered to them at a time of great need. Had 
the citizens of Quincy not responded with such an 
outpouring of kindness, there is no question that many of 
the Saints, depleted by their 200 miles journey in the 
middle of winter, destitute of food and clothing, would 
have died. Because of the citizens of Quincy, their lives 
were spared. 
 
Doctrine and Covenants and Church History Gospel Doctrine 
Teacher’s Manual states, 
 
“[In April, 1839, Commerce, Hancock County, Illinois, was 
finally selected as the new gathering place for the 
Saints…It was located about 35 miles up the Mississippi 
River from Quincy.] The Saints quickly started draining the 
swampy land, planting crops, and building homes. During the 
summer of 1839, the Prophet renamed the place Nauvoo. He 
said, ‘The name of our City (Nauvoo) is of Hebrew origin, 
and signifies a beautiful situation, or place, carrying 
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with it, also, the idea of rest’ (Teaching of the Prophet 
Joseph Smith, sel. Joseph Fielding Smith [1976], 182). 
 
“In December 1840, the state of Illinois granted Nauvoo a 
charter that allowed the city to establish a militia, a 
municipal court, and a university. Nauvoo became the second 
largest city in Illinois as the Church grew rapidly and new 
converts gathered there. 
 
“On 19 January 1841, the Prophet Joseph Smith received 
[Section 124] in which the Lord gave commandments to the 
Saints about their responsibilities in Nauvoo.” (Doctrine 
and Covenants and Church History Gospel Doctrine Teacher’s 
Manual. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of 
Latter-day Saints, 1999, 164). 
 
III. Missionaries Sent From Nauvoo Converted Thousands of 
     People  
 
In June-July, 1837, Apostles Heber C. Kimball and Orson 
Hyde, along with five others, had been called to serve a 
mission to England. They had experienced great success. The 
apostles had returned to Kirtland in May, 1838.  
 
On July 8, 1838, a conference of the twelve apostles was 
held at Far West, Missouri. Doctrine and Covenants, Section 
118, came in response to the Prophet Joseph Smith’s inquiry 
regarding the will of the Lord of the twelve. 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 118:4-5 
 

4 And next spring let them depart to go over the great 
waters, and there promulgate [to publish or make 
known] my gospel, the fulness thereof, and bear record 
of my name. 
5 Let them take leave of my saints in the city of Far 
West, on the twenty-sixth day of April next [1839], on 
the building-spot of my house, saith the Lord. 

 
In the 2013 edition of the Doctrine and Covenants, the 
heading for Section 118 states, ”Revelation given through 
Joseph Smith the Prophet, at Far West, Missouri, July 8, 
1838, in response to the supplication, ‘Show us thy will, O 
Lord, concerning the Twelve.” (Heading: Section 118. The 
Doctrine and Covenants. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus 
Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1981, [2013], 237). 
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This is a missionary call to the Twelve Apostles to serve a 
mission to England. They are to depart from their 
missionary labors as a group from Far West, Missouri, on 
April 26, 1839. Also at this meeting in July, the following 
were approved to be called as new apostles, filling the 
vacancy created by those who had fallen. The names were: 
John Taylor, John E. Page, Wilford Woodruff, and Willard 
Richards.  
 
During the intervening months, great changes had occurred 
in Missouri. In response to Governor Boggs extermination 
order, the Saints had been driven out of Missouri upon the 
threat of death, and the Prophet Joseph, along with others 
were in jail. As the apostles assembled to consider their 
April 26th departure date from Far West and the laying of 
the cornerstone, one opinion expressed was the Lord would 
understand if they chose to depart from Nauvoo, instead of 
Far West, due to the unsafe circumstances in Missouri. It 
was determined, however, that they would travel to Far 
West, and do as the Lord had directed. A further 
complication to their decision was that many Missourians 
also knew of the date of the apostles departure. 
 
Doctrine and Covenants Institute Student Manual states, 
 
“The people of Missouri apparently knew of the Lord’s 
injunction to meet on 26 April, 1839, nearly a year later, 
and they were determined to impede the work of the Twelve 
and stop Mormonism…[Wilford Woodruff adds] The Missourians 
had sworn by all the gods of eternity that if every other 
revelation given through Joseph Smith were fulfilled, that 
should not be, for the day and date being given they 
declared that it would fail.” (Doctrine and Covenants 
Institute Student Manual. Salt Lake City: The Church of 
Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1981, 291-292). 
 
The apostles did return to Far West, Missouri, on April 26, 
1839, and while there Alpheus Cutler then commenced laying 
its foundation, in accordance with revelation, by rolling 
up a large stone near the southeast corner. Wilford 
Woodruff and George A. Smith were also ordained apostles. 
 
On their return trip to Nauvoo, a stop was made at the home 
of Isaac Russell who had been excommunicated from the 
Church. 
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Ivan J. Barrett states, 
 
“Turley called for Russell. Isaac’s wife answered and 
gasped, ‘Come in.’ Calling her husband, she announced, ‘It 
is Brother Turley.’ ‘It is not; he left here two weeks 
ago,’ refuted Russell in alarm. Coming into the room and 
seeing Theodore he invited him to sit down. Turley declined 
the invitation: ‘I cannot, I shall lose my company.’ ‘Who 
is your company?’ ‘The Twelve.’ ‘The Twelve!’ gasped 
Russell. ‘Yes,’ replied Theodore with a smile, ‘Don’t you 
know that this is the twenty-sixth, and the day the Twelve 
were to take leave of their friends on the foundation of 
the Lord’s House, to go to the islands of the sea? The 
revelation is now fulfilled, and I am going with them.’ 
Russell was speechless, and Turley bid him farewell.” 
(Joseph Smith and the Restoration: A History of the LDS 
Church to 1846. Provo, Utah: Young House, Brigham Young 
University Press, 1967, [Revised Edition, Sixth Printing, 
1978, 435). 
 
Once in Nauvoo, the apostles bid farewell to their families 
and departed on their missions to England. The following is 
recorded regarding the departure of Brigham Young and Heber 
C. Kimball. 
 
Lisa Olsen Tait and Chad M. Orton state, 
 
“Two months later, on September 14, 1839, Brigham Young 
bade farewell to Mary Ann again and set out on his mission 
to England.  
 
“Like many of the Saints at that time, he was suffering 
from malaria and shaking with fever…Brigham was not the 
only one suffering. Mary Ann had given birth only 10 days 
earlier. The family now consisted of seven children, and 
they were ‘all sick and unable to wait upon each other.’ 
Nevertheless, Mary Ann crossed the river from Iowa to 
Illinois so she could bid her husband a final farewell. As 
Brigham and an equally sick Heber C. Kimball pulled away 
from Heber’s Nauvoo home, Brigham joined his friend in 
feebly standing up in the wagon in which they were riding 
to shout, ‘Hurrah for Israel,’ in an attempt to cheer those 
they were leaving behind. [The apostles would not return to 
Nauvoo until July, 1841.]” (Revelations in Context: The 
Stories Behind the Sections of the Doctrine and Covenants. 
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Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day 
Saints, 2016, 245). 
 
The success of the missionary effort in England greatly 
increased. Thousands, upon hearing the message of the 
restoration, joined the Church. 
 
Within a few months after arriving in England, Wilford 
Woodruff had baptized and confirmed many people. He shared 
the following experience.  
 
Wilford Woodruff states, 
 
“I…met with a large assembly of Saints and strangers, and 
while singing the first hymn the spirit of the Lord rested 
upon me and the voice of God said to me, ‘This is the last 
meeting that you will hold with this people for many days.’ 
I was astonished at this, as I had many appointments out of 
the district. When I arose to speak to the people, I told 
them that it was the last meeting I should hold with them 
for many days. They were as much astonished as I was. At 
the close of the meeting four persons came forward for 
baptism; we went down into the water and baptized them. 
 
“In the morning I went in secret before the Lord, and asked 
Him what was His will concerning me. The answer I received 
was that I should go to the south; for the Lord had a great 
work for me to perform there, as many souls were waiting 
for His word. 
 
Maurine Jensen Proctor and Scott Facer Proctor state, 
 
“South for Wilford was the rolling, lush farmlands of 
Herefordshire, where his companion, William Benbow, had a 
brother named John. John was a wealthy farmer and a member 
of the United Brethren, a group who had broken from the 
Wesleyan Methodists in an eager and prayerful search for 
light and truth. They had six hundred members, including 
fifty preachers, who met in homes and one or two chapels 
scattered over twenty to thirty miles.” (The Gathering: 
Mormon Pioneers On The Trail To Zion. Salt Lake City: 
Deseret Book Co., 1996, 31). 
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Wilford Woodruff continues, 
 
“This body of United Brethren were searching for light and 
truth, but had gone as far as they could, and were calling  
upon the Lord continually to open the way before them and 
send them light and knowledge, that they might know the 
true way to be saved. When I heard these things I could 
clearly see why the Lord had commanded me, while in the 
town of Hanley, to leave that place of labor and go to the 
south; for in Herfordshire there was a great harvest-field 
for gathering many saints into the kingdom of God. 
 
“[Wilford Woodruff’s effort in this area of England enabled 
him], to bring into the Church, through the blessings of 
God, over eighteen hundred souls during eight months, 
including all the six hundred United Brethren except one 
person.” (Wilford Woodruff: History of His Life and Labors. 
Prepared for publication by Matthias F. Cowley. Salt Lake 
City: Bookcraft, 1964, [7th Printing, 1978], 116-119). 
 
*What can we learn from Elder Woodruff’s experience? 
 
He accepted the call to serve as a missionary. He had 
prepared himself regarding the principles of the gospel so 
he could teach the people. He had a strong testimony 
regarding the truth of the gospel, and, he was obedient to 
the promptings of the Lord. 
 
Harold B. Lee summarized the success the missionaries 
experienced during their mission to England, 
 
“In one year, 1840-1841—-one year and fourteen days to be 
exact—-nine members of the twelve were called to labor in 
the British Mission. If you remember the history [in 
Nauvoo], those years marked the period of some of the 
severest persecution that the Church was to undergo in this 
dispensation. In that one year and fourteen days the nine 
members of the twelve, with their associates, established 
churches in every noted town and city in the kingdom of 
Great Britain. They baptized between 7000 and 8000 
converts. They printed 5000 copies of the Book of Mormon, 
3000 hymnbooks, and 50,000 tracts…and [they] emigrated 1000 
souls to American.” (Conference Report, April 1960, 108). 
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IV. The Example of the Nauvoo Saints Show the Importance of 
    Enduring to the End in Righteousness 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 124, was given on January 19, 1841, 
at Nauvoo, Illinois.  
 
Alex D. Smith states, 
 
“[It identifies] Nauvoo as a temple city and a new 
gathering place, giving instructions to Church leaders, and 
establishing the organization of the Church in Nauvoo…[Of 
the] 135 sections [that] were written during Joseph Smith’s 
lifetime, only nine of those date from the five years the 
Prophet lived in Nauvoo…Though relatively few 
organizational or instructional revelations were recorded 
during the final years of Joseph Smith’s life, the lengthy 
and complex revelation [D&C#124] was a exception. For 
Church members at the time, it was, in many ways, the 
Nauvoo revelation. 
 
“It was widely known among Church members almost 
immediately upon its reception…It was read before the 
Saints at the April 1841 general conference in Nauvoo—the 
first conference following the receipt of the revelation. 
Joseph Smith, Brigham Young, and other Church leaders made 
frequent reference to the revelation’s injunction to build 
the temple and the Nauvoo House. In addition to organizing 
the leadership of the Church in Nauvoo by divine mandate, 
the revelation quickly became a source of direction and 
purpose for the Saints living there.” (Revelations in 
Context: The Stories Behind the Sections of the Doctrine 
and Covenants. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ 
of Latter-day Saints, 2016, 265-266). 
  
Doctrine and Covenants, Section 124, also includes both 
instructions and promises to specific individuals who live 
in Nauvoo, at the time. We will address those made to five 
individuals. 
 
“a. Robert B. Thompson 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 124:12-14 

12 And again, verily I say unto you, let my servant 
Robert B. Thompson help you to write this 
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proclamation, for I am well pleased with him, and that 
he should be with you; 
13 Let him, therefore, hearken to your counsel, and I 
will bless him with a multiplicity of blessings; let 
him be faithful and true in all things from 
henceforth, and he shall be great in mine eyes; 
14 But let him remember that his stewardship will I 
require at his hands. 

Susan Easton Black states, 
 
“[He] immigrated from [England] to Upper Canada in 1834. It 
was the preaching of Parley P. Pratt that led Robert to 
become a member of the Church in May 1836. [He was the] 
brother-in-law of Hyrum Smith. 
 
On 19 January 1841, Robert was called by the Lord to assist 
the Prophet in writing a proclamation to the kings, 
presidents, and governors of the earth. [It was set aside 
due to all that was happening in Nauvoo at the time, and 
was not fulfilled until 1845.] 
 
“[He] died on 27 August 1841, at his residence in Nauvoo at 
the age of twenty-nine. The Prophet said that he died ‘in 
full hope of a glorious resurrection.” (Who’s Who in the 
Doctrine and Covenants. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1997, 
321-322). 
 
As a result of his premature illness and death, Robert B. 
Thompson was not able to complete his “stewardship.” His 
calling had been to serve as the Prophet’s secretary in 
preparing the proclamation to the leaders of the world. The 
proclamation will not be completed until several years 
later. 
 
“b. John C. Bennett 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 124:16-17 
 

16 Again, let my servant John C. Bennett help you 
[Joseph Smith] in your labor in sending my word to the 
kings and people of the earth, and stand by you, even 
you my servant Joseph Smith, in the hour of 
affliction; and his reward shall not fail if he 
receive counsel. 
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17 And for his love he shall be great, for he shall be 
mine if he do this, saith the Lord. I have seen the 
work which he hath done, which I accept if he 
continue, and will crown him with blessings and great 
glory. 
 

 
Susan Easton Black states, 
 
“Renowned historian Hubert Howe Bancroft astutely deemed 
John C. Bennett a ‘fraud,’ saying, ‘He has ability, he has 
brains and fingers, but he has no soul.  
 
“Despite a widespread sullied reputation, he was an unknown 
character to the Latter-day Saints in 1840 when he made his 
first formal contact with Church leaders…John Taylor said, 
‘At one time he was a good man.’… Thousands of other 
Latter-day Saints placed their confidence in him also. John 
was elected mayor of Nauvoo, major-general of the Nauvoo 
Legion, and chancellor of the Nauvoo University.  
 
“In March 1841 news of his marred reputation reached 
Nauvoo. Convincing denials momentarily removed the 
speculation, and in April 1841 he was appointed assistant 
to Joseph Smith. Tensions soon erupted between John and the 
Prophet. When an animated sham battle was enacted by the 
Nauvoo Legion, John tried to persuade President Smith to 
carelessly move to an unprotected area. [Through the 
Spirit’s promptings] of mischief…the Prophet did not comply 
with John’s request. 
 
“Eight days after the incident Joseph initiated Church 
court proceedings to investigate John’s behavior. The 
investigation uncovered his unscrupulous medical practices, 
including his taking advantage of his close contacts with 
female patients and the possible performing of abortion. On 
17 May 1842, after his illicit relationships had become 
public, John resigned as mayor. 
 
“John left Nauvoo in mid-June 1842 and, as Church member 
George Miller reported, soon ‘entered into a conspiracy…to 
bring a mob upon us, and…destroy and drive us from our 
homes. 
 
“John C. Bennett never returned to faithfulness. 
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“After residing for seven years in Iowa, John died on 5 
August 1867, twenty-three years after the Martyrdom.” 
(Who’s Who in the Doctrine and Covenants. Salt Lake City: 
Bookcraft, 1997, 13-15). 
 
This commentary on the life of John C. Bennett reminds each 
of us that regardless of the talents we have, if we are 
unable to receive counsel, our true potential will never be 
achieved. For a while, John C. Bennett did serve the Church 
well, but when he not only couldn’t receive counsel from 
the Prophet Joseph, but also sought to put the prophet’s  
life at risk, he became exposed for the evil he had sought 
to conceal. Once deprived of membership in the Church, he  
spent his life trying to destroy Joseph and the Church.  
 
“c. Lyman Wight 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 124:18-19 
 

18 And again, I say unto you that it is my will that 
my servant Lyman Wight should continue in preaching 
for Zion, in the spirit of meekness, confessing me 
before the world; and I will bear him up as on 
‘eagles’ wings; and he shall beget glory and honor to 
himself and unto my name. 
19 That when he shall finish his work I am receive him 
unto myself, even as I did my servant David Patten, 
who is with me at this time,… 
 

Susan Easton Black states, 
 
“Lyman Wight enlisted in the military during the War of 
1812 and was stationed at Sackets Harbor, New York, until 
the conflict ended. [Initially he was a member of the] 
Campbellite-based…family on the Isaac Morley farm. He [was] 
baptized by Oliver Cowdery 14 November 1830. 
 
“He was ordained by the Prophet Joseph Smith to the office 
of high priest, the first man so designated in this 
dispensation. He was called to serve a mission to Missouri… 
 
“Lyman resided in Jackson County, Missouri, until mobs 
forced him to flee to Clay County. [He served as a member 
of] Zion’s Camp.  
 



14 

 

“His explosive expressions of retaliation brought 
difficulties to the Saints as tempers flared.  
 
“[On] 21 August 1834,…and 24 April 1837, charges were 
brought against him [for teaching false doctrine]. Lyman 
sought forgiveness and it was granted……On 28 June 1838 he 
was appointed second counselor to John Smith, president of 
the Adam-ondi-Ahman Stake. Four months later he was a 
captive of the mob militia and was charged with treason and 
murder. [He was told] If you will come out and swear 
against him [Joseph Smith], we will spare your life. 
 
“Lyman defiantly replied: ‘Joseph Smith is an enemy to 
mankind, he is not your enemy, and is as good a friend as 
you have got. Had it not been for him, you would have been 
in hell long ago, for I should have sent you there, by 
cutting your throat, and no other man but Joseph Smith 
could have prevented me, and you may thank him for your 
life. 
 
“His life was spared, yet his imprisonment had just begun. 
Lyman was chained to the Prophet in the squalor of Richmond 
Jail and then confined with him in inhumane conditions in 
Liberty Jail…In October 1839, he…served as a counselor to 
John Smith…in the Zarahemla Stake Presidency. 
 
“On 8 April 1841 Lyman was ordained to the apostleship. [He 
was active] in collecting funds for building the Nauvoo 
Temple and the Nauvoo House. He successfully fulfilled 
these assignments and in the process baptized about two 
hundred individuals in Kirtland referred to as ‘dead 
members of the Church, and brought many of them to Nauvoo. 
He travelled to Wisconsin, in February 1844, to help 
supervise the cutting of timber in the pineries for the 
temple and the Nauvoo House.  
 
“In Wisconsin he first expressed his desire to preach to 
the Indians in Texas. Fulfillment of this desire did not 
materialize until after the martyrdom of Joseph Smith. 
Contrary to apostolic counsel he stubbornly held the view 
that Joseph Smith had called him to establish a mission in 
Texas among the Lamanites. His adamant, persuasive stance 
caused more than 150 Saints in Wisconsin to journey with 
him to Texas.  
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“Public action was taken, however, in the Great Salt Lake 
City fort on 3 December 1848,…fellowship was withdrawn from 
Lyman Wight. 
 
“Lyman resided in Texas for the remainder of this life. 
[He] died suddenly of epileptic fits at Dexter on 31 March 
1858, having been sick only five hours.” (Who’s Who in the 
Doctrine and Covenants. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1997, 
342-344). 
 
Enduring to the end is an important concept in the Gospel 
of Jesus Christ. It means that having once accepted the 
ordinances of the Gospel, it is essential for the  
individual to remain faithful throughout their life. Lyman 
Wight, initially, was one who was faithful and suffered 
much for the Gospel through persecution in Missouri, and 
confinement with the Prophet Joseph in both the Richmond 
and Liberty Jails. He was the first high priest and honored 
his priesthood serving in two Stake Presidencies and 
bringing souls unto Christ. He was called to the Holy 
Apostleship. But his explosive expressions and his 
inability to receive counsel from his brethren proved his 
downfall. Following the martyrdom of Joseph Smith, he chose 
to go his own way, which eventually resulted in the loss of 
his membership. He was faithful for a season, but did not 
continue to endure in faith and obedience to the end. 
 
“d. William Law 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 124:87-91, 97-102 
 

87 Therefore, let my servant William put his trust in 
me, and cease to fear concerning his family, because 
of the sickness of the land. If ye love me, keep my 
commandments; and the sickness of the land shall 
redound to your glory. 
88 Let my servant William go and proclaim my 
everlasting gospel with a loud voice, and with great 
joy, as he shall be moved upon by my Spirit, unto the 
inhabitants of Warsaw, and also unto the inhabitants 
of Carthage, and also unto the inhabitants of 
Burlington, and also unto the inhabitants of Madison, 
and await patiently and diligently for further 
instructions at my general conference, saith the Lord. 
89 If he will do my will let him from henceforth 
hearken to the counsel of my servant Joseph, and with 
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his interest support the cause of the poor, and 
publish the new translation of my holy word unto the 
inhabitants of the earth. 
90 And if he will do this I will bless him with a 
multiplicity of blessings, that he shall not be 
forsaken, nor his seed be found begging bread. 
91 And again, verily I say unto you, let my servant 
William be appointed, ordained, and anointed as 
counselor unto my servant Joseph, in the room of my 
servant Hyrum, that my servant Hyrum may take the 
office of Priesthood and Patriarch, which was 
appointed unto him by his father, by blessing and also 
by right; 
 
97 Let my servant William Law also receive the keys by 
which he may ask and receive blessings; let him be 
humble before me, and be without guile, and he shall 
receive of my Spirit, even the Comforter, which shall 
manifest unto him the truth of all things, and shall 
give him, in the very hour, what he shall say. 
98 And these signs shall follow him—-he shall heal the 
sick, he shall cast out devils, and shall be delivered 
from those who would administer unto him deadly 
poison; 
99 And he shall be led in paths where the poisonous 
serpent cannot lay hold upon his heel, and he shall 
mount up in the imagination of his thoughts as upon 
eagles’ wings. 
100 And what if I will that he should raise the dead, 
let him not withhold his voice. 
101 Therefore, let my servant William cry aloud and 
spare not, with joy and rejoicing, and with hosannas 
to him that sitteth upon the throne forever and ever, 
saith the Lord your God. 
102 Behold, I say unto you, I have a mission in store 
for my servant William, and my servant Hyrum, and for 
them alone; and let my servant Joseph tarry at home, 
for he is needed. The remainder I will show unto you 
hereafter. Even so. Amen. 
 

Susan Easton Black states, 
 
“In 1836 Willam Law abandoned his Presbyterian learnings 
for Mormonism, in spite of his father’s opposition… In 
November 1839 he moved from Canada to Nauvoo to be with the 
Saints. From his vantage point as a near neighbor of the 
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Prophet he observed: ‘I have carefully watched his 
movements since I have been here, and I assure you I have 
found him honest and honourable in all our transactions 
which have been very considerable. I believe he is an 
honest upright man, and as to his follies let who ever is 
guiltless throw the first stone at him. I shant do it. 
 
“William was called as the Second Counselor in the First 
Presidency of the Church in 1841 (see D&C 124:91, 126). 
From 1842 to 1843 he faithfully fulfilled this office by 
vigorously defending the Prophet’s character against the 
anti-Mormon sentiments of John C. Bennett and offering to 
risk his life to rescue the Prophet from Missouri captors. 
But his loyalty faltered by the winter of 1843. 
 
“On 8 January 1844, he wrote, ‘I was passing along the 
street near my house, when call’d to by Joseph Smith, he 
said I was injuring him by telling evil of him, he could 
not name any one that I talked to.’ When the Prophet 
informed him that he was no longer in the First Presidency, 
‘I confess I feel annoyed very much by such unprecedented 
treatment for it is illegal, inasmuch as I was appointed by 
revelation. 
 
“On 18 April 1844 William Law was excommunicated. Angered 
at the decision, he requested a review of his case at the 
forthcoming general conference. His request was denied. 
Embittered, on 1 June 1844 he wrote of his intent to 
publish the Nauvoo Expositor. 
 
“On 7 June 1844 the first edition of the anti-Mormon 
newspaper was published… The printing and destruction of 
the fraudulent newspaper led to the arrest, imprisonment, 
and martyrdom of Joseph and Hyrum. 
 
“By the fall of 1844 William had moved to Hampton, 
Illinois. On 29 September 1844 he was taken into custody on 
charges of contributing to the Martyrdom, but he was 
released the following day. 
 
“In 1887 William confessed, ‘The greatest mistake of my 
life was my having anything to do with Mormonism… He died 
on 12 January, 1892 in Shullsburg at the age of eighty-
two.” (Who’s Who in the Doctrine and Covenants. Salt Lake 
City: Bookcraft, 1997, 175-177). 
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Following William’s conversion to Mormonism, he was a 
devout member and admirer of Joseph Smith. He served as the 
Second Counselor in the First Presidency, and was promised 
many blessings by the Lord. He failed, however, to follow 
the direction given by the Lord to “hearken to the counsel 
of my servant Joseph” (D&C 124:89). As a result, he found 
fault with the Prophet and ultimately joined with others in 
an effort to defame the name of Joseph and plot for his 
death. The publication of the Nauvoo Expositor, and the 
destruction of the press would serve as the rallying point 
of all those who were against Joseph Smith. It would lead 
to his death as well as his brother Hyrum, on 27 June, 
1844. When we fail to see the beam in our own eye, and 
focus upon the splinter in the eye of the Lord’s Prophet,  
(unless we humbly repent), we will lose our testimony of 
the truth and the Spirit will withdraw from us.  
 
“e. Sidney Rigdon 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 124:103-110 
 

103 And again, verily I say unto you, if my servant 
Sidney will serve me and be counselor unto my servant 
Joseph, let him arise and come up and stand in the 
office of his calling, and humble himself before me. 
104 And if he will offer unto me an acceptable 
offering, and acknowledgments, and remain with my 
people, behold, I, the Lord your God, will heal him 
that he shall be healed; and he shall lift up his 
voice again on the mountains, and be a spokesman 
before my face. 
105 Let him come and locate his family in the 
neighborhood in which my servant Joseph resides. 
106 And in all his journeyings let him lift up his 
voice as with the sound of a trump, and warn the 
inhabitants of the earth to flee the wrath to come. 
107 Let him assist my servant Joseph, and also let my 
servant William Law, assist my servant Joseph, in 
making a solemn proclamation unto the kings of the 
earth, even as I have before said unto you. 
108 If my servant Sidney will do my will, let him not 
remove his family unto the eastern lands, but let him 
change their habitation, even as I have said. 
109 Behold it is not my will that he shall seek to 
find safety and refuge out of the city which I have 
appointed unto you, even the city of Nauvoo. 
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110 Verily I say unto you, even now, if he will 
hearken unto my voice, it shall be well with him. Even 
so. Amen.  
 

Susan Easton Black states, 

“In the fall of 1830 Sidney Rigdon was introduced to the 
restored Church by his friend Parley P. Pratt…He was 
initially skeptical of the new religion, but after reading 
the Book of Mormon, he recognized the truth and was 
baptized on 14 November 1830. Sidney became a key figure in 
the Church from 1830 to 1838. He dedicated Independence, 
Missouri, as the land of Zion;…He was a scribe for the 
Prophet Joseph Smith for much of the translation of the 
Bible. He shared many revelations with the Prophet, 
including the vision of the degrees of glory (see D&C 76). 
On March 24 1832 he was tarred and feathered [after having 
been dragged by his heels as his head struck the frozen 
ground] in Hiram, Ohio, [at the John Johnson home]. 
 
“For years [after] Sidney suffered from delusions and 
disturbing rantings and ramblings…he was taken…prisoner to 
Richmond… The condition of his imprisonment led to 
depression… 
 
“From this moment on Sidney played only a minor role in the 
Church. Although he was on important Church councils, he 
had little influence on the Prophet or the citizens of 
Nauvoo. 
 
“[He traveled with Joseph and others to Washington, D.C. to 
obtain redress for the wrongs suffered by the Saints in 
March 1840, without success]… At a special Church 
conference in October 1843, Joseph attempted to have Sidney 
removed as his counselor. However, Church members rallied 
behind Sidney and voted that he be retained in his position 
[as a Counselor in the First Presidency].  
 
“Fearful that his family would be harmed if the mobocrats 
attacked Nauvoo, Sidney moved to Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania… 
After the Martyrdom, Sidney returned to Nauvoo offering 
himself as a ‘guardian’ of the Church…[Both Brigham Young 
and Sidney Rigdon spoke to the membership of the Church]. 
The Church membership rejected Sidney’s claims and 
supported [Brigham Young] and the Twelve.  
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“In September 1844 a Church court was held and fellowship 
was withdrawn from Sidney and he was ‘delivered over to the 
buffetings of Satan until he repents’. 
 
“Rigdon returned to Pittsburgh and organized the Church of 
Christ on 6 April 1845. His following failed to grow… 
Sidney died on 14 July 1876.” (Who’s Who in the Doctrine 
and Covenants. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1997, 244-247).  
  
During the early years of the Church, Sidney played an 
important part in helping and supporting the Prophet Joseph 
Smith in building up the kingdom of God on earth. Toward 
his latter years, especially in Nauvoo, his role in the 
Church greatly diminished though he was well-liked by the 
Saints. After the death of the Prophet Joseph Smith and 
Hyrum, he sought to lead the Church. When that offer was 
rejected, he returned to Pittsburgh and the following year 
organized his own church. It appears that like others, he 
did not understand the importance of enduring to the end. 
His desire for continued glory and recognition, complicated 
by his ill heath, contributed to his downfall. His final 
decision, not to support the Twelve and their leadership 
following Joseph’s death, sealed his fate.   
 
In the brief review of the lives of John C. Bennett, Lyman 
Wight, William Law, and Sidney Rigdon, we see that even 
those in positions of leadership, were not exempt from 
Satan’s influence. They had been valiant members of the 
Church and endured persecution for their faith. They did 
not, however, endure to the end in faith. 
 
*What has helped you most in your efforts to endure to the  
 end in righteousness?     
 
I frequently remind myself of the witness I received by the 
Spirit of the truthfulness of the Church and that Joseph 
Smith was a true Prophet of the Lord. If I want to stay 
true to the faith, I must also give obedience to the words 
of the current Prophets and Apostles. They have been called 
in these latter days and receive revelation to guide us 
during our difficult times. If I were to separate myself 
from them, it would not be long and I too would be lost.   
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Doctrine and Covenants 124:15 
 

15 And again, verily I say unto you, blessed is my 
servant Hyrum Smith; for I, the Lord, love him because 
of the integrity of his heart, and because he loveth 
that which is right before me, saith the Lord. 
 

I greatly admire Hyrum Smith. He was Joseph Smith’s older 
brother, but there is no evidence of him being jealous of 
him. Instead, he did everything to support his brother. He  
received a testimony of the restoration of the Church of 
Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints. He knew the gospel had 
been restored; the Book of Mormon was true and his brother, 
Joseph received revelation from the Lord. It is not 
surprising he would also be willing to die with his 
brother. His dedication and humility, and absence of pride 
or jealousy, made him not only a wonderful older brother, 
but a faithful member of the Church. He stands as an 
example to each of us as one who endured to the end. 
 
Joseph Smith said of His brother Hyrum, 
 
“I could pray in my heart that all my brethren were like 
unto my beloved brother Hyrum, who possesses the mildness 
of a lamb, and the integrity of a Job, and in short, the 
meekness and humility of Christ; and I love him with that 
love that is stronger than death, for I never had occasion 
to rebuke him, nor he me.” (History of the Church, Vol. 2. 
Salt Lake City: Deseret Book Co., 1951, [Second Edition 
revised, 1969], 338). 
 
V. The Relief Society Was Organized in Nauvoo 
 
Sarah M. Kimball states, 
 
“The Nauvoo Temple walls were about three feet high. Strong 
appeals were being made by the President of the Church and 
others for help to forward the work.  
 
“Miss [Margaret] Cook…one day in conversation with me on 
the subject of a recent appeal for provisions, clothing, 
bedding and general supplies for the workmen and their 
families, remarked that she would be pleased to contribute 
needlework if it could be made available. I proffered 
material for her to make up, and suggested that others 
might feel as we did. We then [discussed] the subject of 
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organizing a sewing society. The object of which should be 
to aid in the erection of the temple. 
 
“About a dozen of the neighboring sisters by invitation met 
in my [home] the following Thursday. 
 
“In that era, it was a popular practice for women to form 
their own organization, often with constitution and bylaws— 
set rules to govern organizations. The women who met at 
Sarah Kimball’s home decided to establish a constitution 
and bylaws, and Eliza R. Snow accepted the responsibility 
to write them. Then the women asked Joseph Smith to review 
them and give his opinion of them. After the Prophet read 
them, he said they were ‘the best he had ever seen. ‘But,’ 
he said, ‘this is not what you want. Tell the sisters their 
offering is accepted of the Lord, and he has something 
better for them than a written constitution. I [Joseph 
Smith] invited them all to meet with me and a few of the 
brethren…next Thursday afternoon, and I will organize the 
women under the priesthood after the pattern of the 
priesthood. 
 
“That next Thursday, on March 17, 1842, twenty women 
assembled on the upper floor of a building, often called 
‘the red brick store, where Joseph had an office and a 
[mercantile] business to support his family. They met under 
the direction of Joseph Smith and two members of the Quorum 
of the Twelve Apostles, Elders John Taylor and Willard 
Richards. 
 
“Early in the meeting, he [Joseph Smith] told the sisters 
they were to encourage ‘the brethren to good works in 
looking to the want of the poor—-searching after objects of 
charity; and in administering to their wants-—to assist by 
correcting the morals and strengthening the virtues of the 
female community. 
 
“Joseph Smith’s wife Emma was chosen to serve as the 
president of this new society…Sister Smith chose Sarah M. 
Cleveland and Elizabeth Ann Whitney as her counselors. 
Joseph Smith read the entire revelation, which is now 
Section 25 of the Doctrine and Covenants. 
 
“At the conclusion of the revelation, the Lord declared 
that what He had said to Emma was not for her alone, but 
was His ‘voice unto all.’ With prophetic authority, Joseph 
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Smith reiterated this point, emphasizing that the counsel 
and warning in this revelation applied to all members of 
the newly organized society…This revelation established 
foundational principles for Latter-day Saint women.” 
(Daughters in My Kingdom: The History and Work of Relief 
Society. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of 
Latter-day Saints, 2011, 11-14). 
 
At the conclusion of their first meeting, the Female Relief 
Society of Nauvoo, was officially organized. In time it 
will become the Relief Society, with membership throughout 
the world. Upon graduation from the Young Women’s 
Organization at 18 years of age, all sisters become members 
of the Relief Society.   
 
Carter E. Grant adds, 
 
“A few weeks after the Prophet had organized the Relief 
Society, he records: ‘At two o’clock I met the members of 
the Female Relief Society and after presiding at the 
admission of many new members, gave a lecture on the 
priesthood, showing how the sisters would come in 
possession of the privileges, blessings, and gifts of the 
priesthood…that they might attain unto these blessings by a 
virtuous life and conversation, and diligence in keeping 
all the commandments.’ According to Eliza R. Snow, the 
Prophet also said: ‘You will receive instructions through 
the order of the priesthood which God has established, 
through the medium of those appointed to lead, guide, and 
direct the affairs of the Church in this last dispensation; 
and I now turn the key in your behalf in the name of the 
Lord, and this Society shall rejoice, and knowledge and 
intelligence shall flow down from this time hence-forth;  
this is the beginning of better days to the poor and needy, 
who shall be made to rejoice and pour forth blessings on 
your heads…Let kindness, charity, and love crown your works 
henceforth.” (The Kingdom of God Restored. Salt Lake City: 
Deseret Book Co., 1955, 279-280).   
     
The following declaration emphasizing the purpose of 
today’s Relief Society was presented in the 1999 general 
Relief Society meeting: 
 
“We are beloved spirit children of God, and our lives have 
meaning, purpose, and direction. As a worldwide sisterhood, 
we are united in our devotion to Jesus Christ, our Savior 
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and Exemplar. We are women of faith, virtue, vision, and 
charity who: 

 
“Increase our testimonies of Jesus Christ through 
 prayer and scripture study. 
 
“Seek spiritual strength by following the promptings 
 of the Holy Ghost. 
 
“Dedicate ourselves to strengthening marriages, 
 families, and homes. 
 
“Find nobility in motherhood and joy in womanhood. 
 
“Delight in service and good works. 
 
“Love life and learning. 
 
“Stand for truth and righteousness. 
 
“Sustain the priesthood as the authority of God on 
 earth. 
 
“Rejoice in the blessings of the temple, understand 
 our divine destiny, and strive for exaltation.” (Mary 
 Ann Smoot, “Rejoice, Daughters of Zion,” in Ensign, 
 November 1999, 92-93).    
 

Surely on March 17, 1842, no one other than the Lord and 
his modern day Prophet, could have envisioned the great 
blessing the Relief Society would have upon the restored 
Church and, especially in these latter days when the role 
of women has come under such criticism. If it were left to 
Satan, there would be no mothers or homemakers in our land. 
The bearing of children would be almost non-existent as 
abortion reigned. The few children, who did survive, would 
likely be cared for by the individual state care centers. 
There would be no family units, only adults living 
together, based on convenience, and without any emotional 
or legal commitment. Marriage between a man and a woman 
would be a relic of the past. Most women would have 
abandoned the drudgery of the home for the glamour of the 
workplace. Thanks to God for the establishment of the 
Relief Society and the example it sets for all women 
everywhere. It serves as a light shining in the darkness 
that seeks to envelop our day.   
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VI. Conclusions 
 
In this lesson, we have witnessed the tragedy and grief the 
early Saints experienced. Our hearts have been touched as 
they were driven from Missouri in the dead of winter. They 
made the 200 mile journey toward the east as a result of 
Governor Bogg’s “Extermination order.”  While they 
travelled across the frozen ice and snow without adequate 
clothes or shoes, the trail of blood would have softened 
the hearts of any, except those who were determined the 
Saints must leave Missouri, “at any cost.” 
 
Concurrently, Joseph, Hyrum, and others were imprisoned in 
jails at Richmond and Liberty, Missouri. They openly 
experienced abuse by their jailers.  
 
Joseph Fielding McConkie and Craig J. Ostler state, 
 
“Here [they] were incarcerated in the dungeon on the botton 
floor in miserable circumstances for the next four months 
[November 1838-April 1839]. During this time word reached 
the prisoners of the atrocities committed against the 
Saints in Far West and other places. 
 
During this period the Prophet communicated with the Saints 
by letter. Excerpts from one of those letters, dated March 
25, 1839, constitute what we known today as Sections 121, 
122, and 123, and were first included in the Doctrine and 
Covenants in 1876 edition.” (Revelations of the 
Restoration. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book Co., 2000, 943). 
 
The Saints Sought Refuge in Illinois: The Saints finally 
arrived at the Missouri River across from the village of 
Quincy, Illinois. Here the citizens opened their homes to 
the Saints who eventually outnumbered the citizens 3 to 1. 
It did not, however, deter them from providing whatever 
care or assistance they could to a people who were truly in 
need. Their hearts were as supportive and kind, as the 
Missourians had been cruel. 
 
Missionaries Sent From Nauvoo Converted Thousands of 
People: The Twelve Apostles initially received their 
missionary call to England while the Saints were living in 
Far West in 1839. Their day of departure was one year 
hence. During this interval of time, the Saints were driven 
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from Far West and Missouri, upon the threat of death. As 
the Apostles gathered to determine the location for their 
departure, they determined to do as the revelation had 
directed to take their leave from the Temple site at Far 
West. Under the hand of the Lord, and despite the 
determination of their enemies this would not occur, they 
met at Far West prior to their departure. 
 
Once in England, they experienced great success. Wilford 
Woodruff, in just eight months, was responsible for  
teaching and baptizing 1800 souls. Others also experienced 
great success. During one year and fourteen days, between 
7000 and 8000 were converted to the gospel. 
 
The Example of the Nauvoo Saints Show the Importance of 
Enduring to the End in Righteousness: It was during this 
time Doctrine and Covenants, Section 124, was received. It 
was read to the Saints at the April 1841 general 
conference. Not only was it a source of direction and 
purpose for the Saints living in Nauvoo, it also contained 
instructions and promises to specific individuals. 
 
We noted five individuals, each of whom held positions of 
leadership, but only one, Robert B. Thompson, remained 
faithful. The other four, including Sidney Rigdon, after 
serving valiantly for a while, let the gospel flame, that 
had burned so brightly, go out. 
 
We also noted the promises made to Hyrum Smith. He served 
as a great example, well worth emulating, of righteousness, 
faithfulness, and humility, during times of persecution and 
imprisonment.  
 
The Relief Society Was Organized in Nauvoo: Who could have 
envisioned the blessing the Relief Society would be to the 
Church. The sisters began initially as a sewing society to 
assist those who were helping build the Temple. They became 
a worldwide Sisterhood. Being established under the 
direction of the priesthood, changed them from a women’s 
group to a divinely inspired organization whose values and 
mission stand as a light shining in the darkness. All have 
been blessed, at one time or another, by the kindness and 
charity epitomized by women of the Church. The Priesthood 
for men, and the Relief Society for women, have enabled 
each to be more than they would have been alone. 
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Our next lesson [D&C#30] entitled, “The Prisoners Shall Go 
Free,” answers the question, “If baptism and the gift of 
the Holy Ghost are essential ordinances, what about the 
many millions who have lived, who did not have the 
opportunity for these ordinances to be performed during 
their mortal life? “What happens to them?”   
    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


